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Identity matching Services Bill 2018 
 
 
The Queensland Council for Civil liberties was established over 50 years ago to secure the individual 
rights and liberties of Queenslanders. 
 
Kindly accept this submission on this Bill, which is supplementary to the Joint submission by the Civil 
Liberties Councils of Australia. 
 
The driver’s license photographic database represents a store of highly sensitive personal information. 
 
The proposal to amalgamate existing databases and open them up for wider access than allowed for 
by existing arrangements is a very disturbing fulfillment of a prediction made by us when the 
Queensland database was established. Our starting point is that the measure should not proceed. We 
once again predict that function creep will come into play and result in further expansion of its use. 
 
If the matter does proceed, privacy principles dictate that access to that database be strictly limited. 
The circumstances in which the database can be accessed should be restricted to those where the 
individual to whom the data relates consents, to further the purposes for which the data was collected 
including the investigation of offences relate to those purposes and to emergency situations. In relation 
to the investigation of offences not related to the purposes for which the data was originally collected, 
access should be granted only after a warrant has been obtained from a judicial officer. 
 
Broadly speaking, those principles were reflected in the relevant Queensland legislation until it was 
amended a few weeks ago as part of implementing the COAG agreement. Under that legislation police 
could only have access to the photo database in the following circumstances: 
  
1. To investigate breaches of the Transport Operations (Road Use Management)Act 1995 (Qld) and of 

relevant provision of the Criminal Code relating to traffic matters.   
2. Where the police reasonably suspect there is an actual or imminent serious risk to a person’s life or 

health or to public health or safety and they reasonably believe that immediate access to the 
database will enable them to take action to reduce that risk.   

3. On the issue of a warrant. 
 
We make the following comments on those provisions: 
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